Green Hope High School
Choral Music Department Syllabus
Dear Choral Music Students and Parents/Guardians,
I am ready for another exciting year in Chorus at Green Hope High School!  I am pleased to work with all of the students in each of our choral classes.  We have a busy semester ahead with lots of great experiences for our students.  This letter is meant to provide you with general information that should prove helpful in what you can expect in the coming semester and year. 

Curriculum Objectives:

The curriculum in our classroom is based on the NC Essential Standards for Music.  The Essential Standards communicate what students should know and be able to do as a result of instruction at each proficiency level:  beginning, intermediate, proficient, and advanced (9-12).  These standards focus on the students’ ability to: apply the elements of music and musical techniques in order to sing with accuracy and expression; interpret the sound and symbol systems of music; create music using a variety of sound and notational sources; understand the interacting elements to respond to music and music performances; and understand global, interdisciplinary, and 21st century connections with music.  Clarifying Objectives within the strands of Musical Literacy, Musical Response, and Contextual Relevancy will be addressed centering on these five essential standards. Within the choral instructional setting, a focus is placed on theory, sight reading and ear-training as well as performing with proper vocal technique.  
Classroom Expectations 
We have very high expectations of our students in the Choral Music program.  In order for each student to reach his/her fullest musical potential, it is important that students are familiar with and comply with program expectations and procedures.  Below you will find the pertinent information that students and parents need to know.  Green Hope High School maintains high expectations of our students!  Violation of school expectations may result in student conference, parent contact, lunch detention, parent conference, after school detention, combination, or office referral.
1. Students are to report to class on time.  The school tardy policy will be enforced.
2. Students are to show respect for self, others, and property in the classroom.
3. Students are to raise their hands before speaking and wait to be recognized in class.

4. Students should refrain from chewing gum, eating, or drinking in class.  Only bottled water is acceptable in a clear container.  
5. Cell phones/electronics are not permitted in the classroom unless required for an assignment.  Phones should be turned off and put away either in your backpack or in an assigned phone cubby at the beginning of class. Students will be given ample time to retrieve their phone from the phone cubby prior to the end of class. If a student chooses to break policy and have their phone/electronics out in class without permission, the teacher will collect the phone from the student and return it at the end of class.  
6. Students should always do their best, displaying outstanding rehearsal etiquette to ensure that rehearsals run efficiently and effectively for everyone!!
Students are reminded to be familiar with and are expected to follow all policies and expectations in the GHHS Student Handbook and the WCPSS Student Handbook.  This includes the policies regarding Internet Safety/Acceptable Use.  Use of the internet is a privilege that will be revoked if students abuse it.  In Chorus class, the internet will primarily be used to access music theory sites, do research, access music recordings, etc.  Students will agree to avoid inappropriate content while using electronic devices in the chorus room.
Students are also expected to comply with the GHHS Honor Code and WCPSS Board policy regarding academic integrity.  See below.
Green Hope High School Honor Code
Green Hope High School is a school community that is committed to integrity and excellence in academics and personal accountability. Because of this commitment, it is imperative that all members of the Green Hope High School community embody personal honor, personal integrity, and personal responsibility. 
Cheating and plagiarism, including giving or receiving of any unauthorized assistance on academic work or copying and representing another’s work as one’s own, is prohibited. Board Policy states that any student who engages in or attempts to engage in cheating, plagiarism, falsification, violation of software copyright laws, or violation of computer access shall be given disciplinary action. The following factors are specifically prohibited: 
· Cheating: Cheating is the giving or receiving of any unauthorized assistance on academic work.

· Plagiarism: Plagiarism is copying the language, structure, or idea of another’s textual, visual, or audio work and representing it as one’s own without citing the original source and/or obtaining copyright permission as necessary. Students are prohibited from the use or duplication of any copyrighted materials not allowed by copyright law, fair use guidelines, licenses or contractual agreements.

· Falsification: Falsification is a verbal or written statement of any untruth, which occurs when one intentionally deceives another through words, actions, or omissions. 

Consequences for breaking the honor code:
1st Infraction
· Student gets a zero with an opportunity to take an alternate assignment that they must complete within two days of the offer.

· The student will be given 60% credit for the assignment. 

2nd Infraction
· Student gets a zero with an opportunity to take an alternate assignment that they must complete within two days of the offer.

· The student will be given 50% credit for the assignment. 

3rd Infraction
· The student will receive a 0 for the assignment. 

*Note: Consequences are added up for each individual student over ALL his/her classes, NOT for each individual class. 
Materials

Materials required for this class include a new one-inch black binder (to be kept in the classroom), notebook paper, and pencil.  Label the inside of your binder clearly with your name.  We want the outside to be neat and unmarked in the event we need to use the binders in performance. We will used a numbering system on the spine of each binder for identification purposes.  This binder will house all of your assigned choral music for rehearsal as well as theory worksheets and notes.  
Concert Admission
We do charge admission for our chorus concerts to supplement our funding to maintain a choral program of excellence.  Admission fees are $5 per person when purchasing tickets online and $7 at the door.  

Fair Share

The Chorus Fair Share is $60 a year ($30 per semester), a reduction from past years’ Fair Share. This covers a number of items including but not limited to:  student chorus t-shirt, music for class, piano tuning for the classroom and the auditorium (for concerts); fees for our accompanist for concerts/other performances, clinicians, etc. To pay online, go to greenhopefinearts.org.  To pay by check, make checks payable to GHHS FAB with Chorus Fair Share and student name/choir in memo line.
Grading/Evaluation


Evaluation of a student’s participation and progress is done on a daily basis.  Students will receive feedback on their class performance as individuals and as a group.  Students will be graded based on the areas listed below.  Students should note that GHHS maintains a standard 10-point grading scale:  A=90-100, B=80-89, C=70-79, D=60-69, F=59 and below.  
1. Class work (38%) – Active participation is expected on a daily basis as this is a performance-based class.  A number of daily class work grades will be taken.  Components to be evaluated include appropriate singing posture, active singing throughout the class period when rehearsing, using appropriate vocal performance techniques, and having the appropriate materials for class.  Participation in other class work and discussion is considered as well.  A vocal performance rubric will be used at times for evaluation as well as self reflection.

2. Skills (30%)  Students will be evaluated on specific skills as they progress through the semester in vocal music.  Basic music reading skills will be evaluated through performance in warm-ups, rhythmic exercises, sight-singing, ear training, theory, and daily work on specific choral literature.  Specific rubrics will be utilized for rhythm assessments, sight-singing, as well as vocal performance.

3. Minor Assessments (20%) – Components include theory worksheets, quizzes, and any other written work, small projects, etc.      
4. Midterm (Q1) (10%), Concert (Q2) (10%)      
5. Tutorial (2%) –Each chorus student is required to attend two Smart Lunch Tutorials per quarter and must sign in on the classroom Tutorial Log in order to receive credit.  Fine Arts Tutorial Days are Wednesdays and Fridays.  

**Students will be given a final exam which per Wake County policy will count 20% toward the final semester grade.  The Senior Exemption policy notes that seniors may only be exempted from teacher-made exams if the following requirements are met:  Students with an A in the class may exempt with 3 or fewer excused absences.  Students with a B in the class may exempt with 2 or fewer excused absences.  Students with a C in the class may exempt with 1 or fewer excused absences.  Please note that college visits are considered excused absences.             
Homework:  There is rarely any written homework required for this class.  However, students should make time to practice, study, prepare for any in-class work or assessments (both written or performance oriented) on an as needed basis.  Students may be assigned one to two projects per semester that will require additional time outside of class.

Make-Up Work:  If a student is absent, they should ask the instructor for information on any missed assignments.  Generally, written work is due upon return if assigned prior to the absence.  Written work assigned while the student is absent can be turned in afterward per school policy.  For example, a student who is absent 2 days will have 2 school days to make up that work.  Students who need to make up performance assessments will schedule a makeup time for these assessments with the instructor.  
**Students in Honors III (Proficient) or Honors IV (Advanced)  levels will be required to attend one outside choral concert within the semester (this may be a concert of another Wake County High School Chorus, a university concert, or a professional concert) and provide a program and written review. Review guidelines will be discussed and distributed in class.
Please note that students are required to attend all performances. Please make arrangements with your schedule now to attend all performances on the performance schedule.  Refer to the Chorus Calendar of Events for all dates and events.  Below are our concert dates for the year.
Concert Performance Dates:
Thurs., Dec. 13, 2018 –Winter Choral Concert 7:00 p.m. in the GHHS auditorium

**Note there is an after-school rehearsal Wed., Dec. 12, the day before the concert, for all choirs, 2:30-3:45 in the auditorium.  This rehearsal is required.  
Tues., April 30, 2019 –Spring Choral Concert 7:00 p.m. in the GHHS auditorium

**Note there is an after-school rehearsal Mon., April 29, the day before the concert, for all choirs, 2:30-3:45 in the auditorium.  This rehearsal is required.

Students will additionally receive a Chorus Calendar of Events during the first week of school.  Please place all required performances on your calendar to avoid possible conflicts.  
Choral Attire:
Each student in chorus is required to wear specific concert attire for our formal concerts.    Students with receive an additional handout containing Chorus outfit information and the process for paying for outfits through FAB.  
*******
Parents…in order to have a successful semester, we need your support. We may be calling on you from time to time to help with specific needs.  We want the Choral Program at Green Hope to continue to grow with a reputation of musical excellence!  If I have not had the opportunity to meet you, I hope to meet and speak with you in the near future. If ever you need to contact me, feel free to email me at rjenner@wcpss.net.  Thank you for your support!  
Also, please complete the volunteer registration process in our school as soon as possible if you have not done so.  You need to re-register every year on a school computer and can receive information about this in the office.  We need volunteers to assist with outfitting, serving as field trip chaperones, etc.  Please help your child and our program by getting involved either by volunteering your time or making a donation.  We are thrilled that we have a wonderful booster organization here at GHHS to support the Arts.  Please join the GHHS FAB (Fine Arts Boosters) and show your support for our students and program! You will receive information from FAB within the first week of school as well.  Please be sure to respond to get on the booster email list so that you stay informed of all activities sponsored by our booster club to support our program.  Again, thank you for your support!!  
I look forward to a great year with your students!
Sincerely,
Ramona Jenner

Choral Director
Green Hope High School
**Please sign and date this portion of this letter as verification of communication that you understand the classroom expectations, grading and evaluation, attire requirements, and performance attendance requirements.  Students should return this signed portion within 5 school days to Mrs. Jenner, Choral Director.  
______________________________
_________________________________
Student signature/date


Parent/Guardian signature/date
Print Student Name_______________________________________

Class Period/Choir________________________________________
